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In the stars, indeed
Since the time of the cavemen, humans have gazed at the stars
and tried to understand the universe, as well as our place in it.
The Joni Mitchell song “Woodstock” contains the line “We are

Stardust.” Dr. Christian Iliadis, J. Ross Macdonald Distinguished
Professor and chair of the department of physics and astronomy 
at UNC-CH,  helped us understand why that line is factual as well

as poetic.  
He explained that stardust, the elements once contained in stars,

 is dispersed into space when stars die and explode, ejecting
elements into space.  As elements were mixed with other matter,

they formed not only new stars, but also new planets, such as
Earth.  Nineteen elements are essential for human life.  Every

element of earth, except the lightest, comes from stars.  From the
iron in our blood to the calcium in our bones, “We Are All Made of
Stardust.” Although things have transformed, the core quantum

material is still the stuff of stars.
— Donna Falvo

Our next speaker: Ray Dooley
The next RFA General Meeting will be  on
Thursday, April 16, from noon to 2 p.m. at the
Friday Center. Our speaker will be Ray Dooley,
professor of acting in the  UNC department of
dramatic arts and an actor with Playmakers
Repertory Company.

His topic:   “The Opposite of People.”
 

     “…These our actors
As I foretold you, were all spirits, and 

Are melted into air, into thin air…” 
— Shakespeare, THE TEMPEST

 
Ray will offer a wide-ranging discussion of acting, the teaching
of acting and how PlayMakers Repertory Company has survived
and thrived over its 42-year history.
Watch your emails for a general announcement and for
information on registering.

The President's Letter 

We spoke out … maybe they listened
The continuing controversy surrounding Silent Sam has
occupied conversation and discussion for much of the last
couple of months. First came the Board of Governors
settlement with the Sons of Confederate Veterans (SCV), which
included a $74,999 payment and then a $2.5 million
agreement. Then came the reaction: The Faculty Council,
academic departments, professional schools, institutes as well
as individual faculty, students, staff, alumni — and the
Executive Committee of the Retired Faculty Association — rose
up in protest, submitting statements condemning the
settlement (the compiled responses are
available here).
Then, there was the recent court
decision by Judge Allen Baddour that
reversed the ruling that approved the
settlement with the SCV. The degree to
which these letters and statements from
the University community impacted the
decision to reverse the ruling can’t, of
course, be determined. However, it
makes us think that all those opposition
statements didn’t hurt. At the very least,
the letters and statements of protest indicated a unity of
thought regarding what our university is and what we want to
become as we move forward.
On Feb. 5, a petition with signatures from  over 450 faculty,
staff, students, alumni and retired faculty was presented to
Chancellor Kevin Guskiewicz urging an end to the moratorium
on renaming buildings and space on the UNC-CH campus.
(Currently nearly 30 buildings have names linked to white
supremacy.) The newly formed Commission on History, Race
and a Way Forward serves as a blueprint for a future that will
hopefully help to facilitate ideas, research and frameworks that
will address underlying problems that create barriers to
diversity, equality and inclusion.
As retired faculty, we have years of experience confronting
difficult problems and devising ways to approach and solve
them. Here we have an opportunity once again to use those
skills. Although we want to be recognized for our past
contributions, we also need to recognize our potential. As part
of the University family, we have an opportunity to work with
faculty, staff and administration to develop policies and
procedures that ensure an environment in which all individuals
can reach their full potential. The guiding principles of the
Retired Faculty Association, which are embodied in our
objectives (see our website — uncrfa.web.unc.edu), implore us
to take action in a responsible way.
We seek your input regarding issues affecting our University
and suggestions for courses of action that address issues at
hand. Please let us know your thoughts, suggestions or
concerns. Contact me directly dfalvo@email.unc.edu or our
RFA address: rfa@unc.edu.
 

                                       — Donna Falvo

Now, you can give to us
—and get a tax deduction
The dedication and generosity of RFA members is appreciated,
but until recently RFA has been unable to receive donations
that would also provide a tax benefit to donors.  We are happy
to announce that we have now established an option
administered by the University that enables the Provost’s Office
to receive funds on RFA’s behalf that are designated for RFA
use. The agreement states:
“Funding will be provided through private gifts from alumni
and friends for the purpose of supporting the goals and
activities for the Retired Faculty Association (RFA) including,
but not limited to, speakers series and/or other relevant
activities that will further the goals of the RFA and enhance the
mutual contributions and benefits of the retired faculty and the
university.”
Gifts may now be received for the “Retired Faculty Association
Support Fund.”  Donations may be made by check payable to
the University of North Carolina with a note in the memo line:
Retired Faculty Association Support Fund – 071341.  Checks
should be sent to:
 
Jim Miller, University Development Office
208 W. Franklin St.
Chapel Hill, NC 27514
 
To donate online, go to https://give.unc.edu/  and select
“Retired Faculty Association Support Fund – 071341” in the
“Search All Funds” box at lower left. 

Join us for the Friday Center Reception
The Annual Friday Center Reception honoring retired faculty
and administrators will be held Monday, March 23, from 5-7
p.m. at the Friday Center. (Check your email for
your invitation.) The wine and hors d’oeuvre
reception will feature as keynote speaker Dr.
Suzanne Barbour, dean of the Graduate School. 
We hope you’ll join in the celebration of
appreciation of retired faculty.
If there are honors, recognitions, awards you’ve
received in the past year or other professional
accomplishments you’ve achieved, please let us know so you
may be appropriately recognized. Contact Donna Falvo at
dfalvo@email.unc.edu 
We look forward to seeing you there!

Wasik’s gift will fund
lecture focusing on
educational needs
Through a charitable gift,
Barbara Wasik, a longtime
researcher at the Frank
Porter Graham Child
Development Institute, has
established the Barbara
Hanna Wasik Distinguished
Lecture, which will serve as
the capstone event of the FPG
Distinguished Lecture Series.
The lecture will take place at
3 p.m. Wednesday, March 25,
in Graham Memorial Hall.
Through the lecture, a
professional in the field will
be invited to stimulate
discussion on topics focused
on children and their families
as well as assessment and
intervention procedures.
Barbara, a member of the
RFA Executive Committee
who retired from the School
of Education in 2015 as
William R. Kenan
Distinguished Professor
Emerita, said she believes
that though we have seen
considerable advances for
children, efforts to improve
education and services for
children from diverse
backgrounds and languages
need continuing attention.
Her vision for the lecture is to
encourage interdisciplinary
collaboration as well as
generate new ideas for
exploration through bringing
together faculty, students and
researchers across the
campus.

Peacock recognized
by The Order of the
Long Leaf Pine
 Jim Peacock, a past
president of the Retired
Faculty Association, was
recently recognized by the
Order of the Long Leaf Pine,
an honor granted by the State
of North Carolina to
individuals who have 30
years or more of service to
the State of North Carolina
and who have shown
extraordinary service to the
state. It is the highest award
for state service granted by
the Office of the Governor.
Jim was instrumental in
founding World View, a
UNC-Chapel Hill public
service program that
prepares K-12 and
community college educators
to bring a global perspective
into the classroom. He also
served as chair of the
anthropology department at
UNC,  director of UNC Center
for International Studies and
chair of the Faculty Council.
Other Carolina honors
include the Thomas Jefferson
Award, the C. Knox  Massey
Distinguished Service Award
and the Johnson Award for
Excellence in Teaching.  He
retired from UNC in 2015.
 

Meet an RFA member
Our RFA members are doing amazing things in retirement.
Everyone has a story to tell.  We want to know yours.
Colleagues are interested in what you’re doing in retirement,
whether it be volunteering, writing, traveling, tutoring,
mentoring, teaching, doing  research … or pursuing a brand-
new interest. The Retired Faculty Association invites you to
send a brief, 250-word, summary of your accomplishments,
adventures or activities in  retirement. We will feature one or
two retired faculty in each newsletter.  Send your summary to
dfalvo@email.unc.edu or rfa@unc.edu.

Thomas J. Meyer, Arey Professor of Chemistry, first
identified proton-coupled electron transfer and designed

the first molecular water catalyst. He was an early pioneer
in the field of artificial photosynthesis and solar fuels,

beginning with research published in the 1970s. He has
gained an international reputation in photochemistry,

mechanisms, and chemical reactivity and catalysis.
In the past he served as vice chancellor for research at

UNC, associate director for strategic research at the Los
Alamos National Laboratory and director of the UNC

Energy Frontier Research Center on Solar Fuels, where the
focus was on water oxidation, carbon dioxide reduction,

chromophore-catalyst assemblies and dye-sensitized
photoelectrosynthesis cells for water splitting and

reduction of carbon dioxide.
Tom retired in June 2019, but he maintains an office in the

chemistry department, where he is writing some papers
and continuing some small research efforts.  In retirement
he is also interested in working with RFA and the current
UNC administration to promote the best interest of the

institution with emphasis, at the moment, on faculty
salaries.

 

A tribute to Don Boulton
 The Executive Committee of the Retired
Faculty Association, and on the behalf of
the membership of the Retired Faculty
Association, would like to express a very
special thanks to Don Boulton for his
years of service to our leadership and
especially for his help in establishing a
physical home for the Retired Faculty
Association at the Friday Center. It has
been through his efforts as a former
president of the Retired Faculty Association  that RFA now
has an office at the Friday Center as well as space to hold
our membership events.  His commitment to RFA
continues, as he has now kindly agreed to work with Dr.
Bobbie Lubker on the RFA Written History Project, which
will trace the history of the Retired Faculty Association. 
We thank him for his dedication.

Volunteer opportunities

Graduate Student Mentoring 
Carolina graduate students aspire to various career paths, and
many express interest in pursuing careers in academics. Both
the Graduate School and the other schools/ departments offer
training to prepare students for academic careers, and current
graduate faculty are also a source of advice for students as they
prepare for faculty jobs. However, some graduate students
would benefit from one-on-one mentoring from experienced
faculty members. With this in mind, The Graduate School
proposes a graduate student mentoring partnership with The
Retired Faculty Association.
The RFA would provide The Graduate School with names,
disciplines and contact information of members who are
interested in mentoring. The Graduate School would match
retired faculty members with one (or more) graduate students
in their or a closely related discipline. Retired faculty members’
contact information would be shared with the graduate
students, and they would be encouraged to reach out to their
mentors. Each mentor-mentee pair would determine the exact
nature of the relationship (some pairs might interact solely over
email, while others might meet in person). The frequency of
interaction would also be at their discretion. Either the mentor
or mentee could pull out if the relationship was not satisfying or
other commitments precluded continuing the relationship.
 The Graduate School hopes you will be interested in this
opportunity.  If so, please contact dfalvo@email.unc.edu. 

Help a student prisoner
The Correctional Education Program (CEP) at the Friday
Center offers for-credit UNC-CH courses to students in prison,
in both correspondence and face-to-face form. The CEP is
seeking volunteers to serve as academic mentors to provide
support to students through the mail.
Mentors would be assigned a correspondence student and write
monthly check-in letters to the student as well as possibly
reviewing the student’s academic work, offering feedback on
how the student is approaching the course and helping them
devise strategies for achieving success in their academic
pursuits. All student/mentor communication will go through
the Friday Center via email.  Opportunities are also available
for on-site mentoring or teaching courses on site (via paid
positions).
A short film about the program can be viewed at this link.
If you are interested in  the program in any way, please contact
CEP’s associate director, Raphael Ginsberg, at 
trapido@email.unc.edu.

RFA adopts new objectives
Objectives shape the culture of an organization and provide a
sense of direction and cohesion regarding the organization’s
purpose. The Executive Committee of the RFA spent
considerable time this fall developing, clarifying and refining
objectives for RFA. The following objectives were approved at
the December 2019 Executive Committee meeting.
 

1. Advocate for the interests and welfare of all retired faculty
and professional staff/administrators.

2. Promote means for interaction among retired faculty and
professional staff/administrators through diverse cultural,
intellectual and social programming.

3. Maintain strategic and continual contact between retired
faculty and professional staff/administrators and the
University. Specifically, offer knowledge and experience on
an as-needed basis.

4. Maintain liaison with University administration and
governance through Faculty Council as well as with entities
with which we share common interests, such as the Friday
Center and the Institute for the Arts and Humanities.

5. Identify, monitor and carefully address issues or initiatives
that could potentially affect the welfare of faculty, students
and staff, or the quality and standards of the University, as
well as assist in the advancement of matters of mutual
interest.

Successful organizations always strive to improve, welcoming
new ideas and perspectives. We would like to hear yours.  The
Retired Faculty Association belongs to the members of RFA.
Share your ideas and perspectives with us at
dfalvo@email.unc.edu or rfa@unc.edu. 
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